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B
y declaring the discriminatory practice of instant

triple talaq as unconstitutional, the Supreme

Court has sent out a clear message that personal

law can no longer be privileged over fundamental

rights. Three of the �ve judges on the Constitution

Bench have not accepted the argument that instant

talaq, or talaq-e-biddat, is essential to Islam and, there-

fore, deserves constitutional protection under Article

25. The biggest virtue of the two opinions constituting

the majority judgment is that they do not have to under-

mine any religious tenet to make their point. On the

contrary, as Justice Kurian Joseph says, the forbidden

nature of triple talaq can be gleaned from the Koran it-

self. Justice Rohinton Nariman, writing the main judg-

ment, locates the practice in the fourth degree of obedi-

ence required by Islamic tenets, namely, makruh, or

that which is reprobated as unworthy. The main ground

on which the practice has been struck down is a simple

formulation: that “this form of talaq is manifestly arbit-

rary in the sense that the marital tie can be broken ca-

priciously and whimsically by a Muslim man without

any attempt at reconciliation so as to save it.” In fact, the

�nal summation is so simple that the court did not even

have to elaborate on how triple talaq violates gender

equality. On the contrary, Justice Nariman says that hav-

ing held the practice to be arbitrary, there is really no

need to go into the element of discrimination. The court

deserves commendation for undoing the gender in-

justice implicit in the practice so e�ortlessly, within

constitutional parameters as well as the Islamic canon.

The present case was initiated suo motu by the court,

but opinion against triple talaq could not have gathered

critical mass and the case against it signi�cantly

bolstered if it weren’t for a few women standing up to

the community’s conservative elements and challen-

ging it. Any other outcome would have been a great in-

justice to them. Even the judges in the minority have

had to concede that their reasoning is based mainly on

the fact that this form of talaq is a matter of personal

law, and therefore entitled to constitutional protection.

“It is not open to a court to accept an egalitarian ap-

proach over a practice which constitutes an integral

part of religion,” writes Chief Justice J.S. Khehar in his

minority opinion. Interestingly, even his view segues

into a somewhat egalitarian position, restraining

Muslim men from pronouncing triple talaq until Parlia-

ment enacts a law to regulate it. The All India Muslim

Personal Law Board, and all those who supported its re-

gressive opinion that even an unworthy practice should

not be dislodged by judicial verdict, should now accept

the verdict in the interests of a modern social order.

And there is no reason to contend that their faith has

been unduly secularised. For, as Justice Joseph con-

cludes, “what is bad in theology is bad in law as well.”

Undoing injustice
The Supreme Court invokes constitutional

norms and Islamic canon to bar instant talaq

N
ew fault lines have formed in the All India Anna

Dravida Munnetra Kazhagam in Tamil Nadu.

When the factions led by Chief Minister Edap-

padi K. Palaniswami and former Chief Minister O. Pan-

neerselvam agreed on the merger, they must have

hoped it would lead to a period of political stability and

an unrivalled claim to power. Instead, they are now

faced with a new pressure group led by T.T.V. Dh-

inakaran, nephew of the polarising �gure that is V.K.

Sasikala, who is serving a four-year sentence in the dis-

proportionate assets case. By making the isolation of

the Sasikala family a pre-condition for the merger, the

Panneerselvam faction appears to have left Mr. Palan-

iswami on shaky ground. While Mr. Dhinakaran was not

against the merger per se, he and his kin have not taken

kindly to the depiction of the political reunion as a lo-

gical outcome of popular aversion to the Sasikala fam-

ily. The merger and the retrieval of the election symbol

of Two Leaves were seen as political necessities, but not

the insistence of the Panneerselvam faction on carrying

on a political campaign almost entirely on an anti-

Sasikala platform. Though Mr. Palaniswami managed to

defer a decision on expelling Sasikala until after the

convening of a general council meeting, in the popular

imagination the merger was made possible only by the

sidelining of the Sasikala family. To retain their relev-

ance, Mr. Dhinakaran and other members of the family

were forced to coalesce into an opposing group.

With the support of 19 legislators, Mr. Dhinakaran is

in a position to bring down the government. However,

rather than project his opposition as another split in the

party, he is keen to �ght the battle from within. The pro-

posal to pitch the Speaker, P. Dhanapal, as the group’s

choice of Chief Minister to replace Mr. Palaniswami is

part of an attempt to reassert control over the party and

the government. Even now, many ministers in the Pa-

laniswami cabinet are Sasikala loyalists; they are held

together only by their desire to avoid a snap election

just one year into the term of the Assembly. Given the

mood of the government at the Centre and the interests

of the Bharatiya Janata Party, Governor C. Vidyasagar

Rao might not act in a hurry on the plea by the MLAs

supporting Mr. Dhinakaran and order Mr. Palaniswami

to go through a �oor test. Indeed, the best course in the

current muddled circumstances would be to let matters

take their own course and allow any oppositional group

to move a motion of no con�dence against the govern-

ment. The Dhinakaran group would like a change at the

helm, but would not like to be seen as joining hands

with the Opposition Dravida Munnetra Kazhagam and

forcing a snap election. In such a situation, the proper

forum for a change of leadership is a meeting of the AI-

ADMK’s legislature party, not the Raj Bhavan, and not

the �oor of the Assembly. At least, not yet.

Fusion and �ssion
The merger of the two AIADMK factions 

has led to the emergence of another 

I
n Charlottesville, Virginia, a
crowd of angry protesters
marched on August 12 in a man-

ner reminiscent of Nazi paramilit-
ary gatherings. Most of them were
white men protesting the removal
of iconic statues of generals from
the American Civil War who fought
to preserve slavery. Their appear-
ance mimicked the famed Ku Klux
Klan mobs united in their desire to
keep black Americans in their place
through violence and intimidation.
Their anger escalated to encom-
pass Jews and immigrants through
chants like, “Jews shall not replace
us,” and “Blood and Soil” (a popu-
lar Nazi slogan). A member of this
angry community drove his car
into a group of peaceful counter-
demonstrators and killed a young
woman. Events in Charlottesville
saddened America, but what
shocked it was President Donald
Trump’s refusal to criticise this col-
lection of Ku Klux Klan and neo-
Nazi groups. He continues to
equate these groups inciting angry
white men with peaceful counter-
demonstrators, and blames them
both equally. 

Echo from Charlottesville 
Contrasting this chilling march
dominated by white men in Char-
lottesville with the euphoric multi-
colour crowd celebrating the elec-
tion of America’s �rst African-
American President eight years
ago, one wonders what changed in
the intervening eight years to allow
hate and intolerance to replace
hope and optimism for a mul-
tiracial society. Could it be that in
an era of rising economic instabil-
ity, the election of Barack Obama to
America’s highest o�ce created an
impression that African-Americans
were catching up with and perhaps

surpassing white Americans in in-
come and achievement, fuelling
white resentment?

Statistical data from a 2016 sur-
vey conducted by the PEW Re-
search Center sheds light on some
of these trends. First, it documents
a sharp �ssure in American society
between black and white Americ-
ans. The income gap between the
two groups remains large. Median
adjusted household income in 2014
terms was $24,700 and $44,700 for
black and white households, re-
spectively, in 1967. In 2015, incomes
for both groups had grown, reach-
ing $43,300 and $77,900, respect-
ively for black and white house-
holds. 

In absolute terms, this repres-
ents a growing gap between the
two groups. Gap in wealth is even
greater; today a median white
household has 13 times the wealth
of a median black household.
These material di�erences spill
over into perceptions with 88% of
blacks saying more needs to be
done to bridge the racial divide
while only 53% of whites say so.
Moreover, a far greater proportion
of the black population feels that
blacks are treated unfairly by police
(74%) than white (35%). 

However, if these data show a
sharp racial divide in material and
psychological well-being, they also
show that a substantial proportion
of white America recognises the
vulnerabilities faced by their black
brothers and sisters. Then what en-
courages these brazen displays of

racism? Don’t these angry mobs
know that they are in the minority
in a public culture that embraces
multiculturalism? The answer to
this lies in the deep economic and
cultural divide within white
Americans.

A growing inequality
Wealth inequality in the U.S. has
grown sharply over the past three
decades, as estimated by the U.S.
Federal Reserve Bank. In real
terms, the bottom 20th percentile
of white Americans had net average
wealth of $15,248 over the period
1992-98, and $19,650 in 2001-07.
But post-recession, it fell sharply to
$10,468 in 2010-13. In contrast, the
wealth of the top 10% of white
Americans was $730,350,
$1,210,554 and $1,260,430 in 1992-
98, 2001-07 and 2010-13, respect-
ively. Thus, while the bottom �fth
bore the brunt of the recession of
2008, the top tenth have not
su�ered much, increasing the
90th/20th wealth ratio to 123 in re-
cent years, compared to 48 two
decades ago. Education and wealth
accumulation go hand in hand with
the college-educated owning most
of the nation’s wealth. However,
only 38% of white adults and 23% of
black adults have a college degree.
The PEW study also found that col-
lege-educated whites are far more
likely to recognise their racial ad-
vantages than those with only high
school education — 47% vs 17%. 

Thus, it is not surprising that
white households in lower income

groups, most of whom lack college
education, are resentful of their
economic misfortune. In African-
Americans and immigrants, they
have found a handy target, with a
healthy dose of anti-Semitism
thrown in. While racial inequality
in incomes has grown at the top
and the middle of the distribution,
that at the bottom has declined.
Poverty rate among whites has
grown from 8% to 10% between
1974 and 2014, while that for blacks
has dropped from 30% to 26% over
the same period. African-Americ-
ans are still more likely to be poor
than the white population, but in
this war of perceptions, poor
whites feel that their conditions are
deteriorating while those of
African-Americans are improving.

What is surprising is that this
frustrated and vulnerable group
has found an unlikely ally in Presid-
ent Trump. One would normally
not expect a billionaire business
owner to tap into this well of dis-
content among the nation’s dispos-
sessed. Yet, as unlikely as it seems,
Republican voters seem far more
discontent with what they perceive
as minority appeasement than
Democrats. The PEW study found
that 59% of Republican voters be-
lieve that there is too much atten-
tion to racial issues in America
compared to 21% of Democrats.
Thus, Mr. Trump was clearly re-
sponding to his core voters when
he refused to condemn the racist
fringe elements that caused the
Charlottesville tragedy. 

However, a robust civil society
rebuke from highly unlikely
sources that has condemned both
the Charlottesville violence and Mr.
Trump’s morally bankrupt re-
sponse to it gives cause for optim-
ism about the strengths of Amer-
ican civil society. In the wake of Mr.
Trump’s equivocation, eight lead-
ers of major companies and busi-
ness groups resigned from the Pres-
ident’s Manufacturing Council,
beginning with Ken Frazier, the
African-American CEO of Merck
Pharmaceuticals, followed by CEOs
of Under Armour and Intel among

others. This led to the President
disbanding the Manufacturing
Council. Similar condemnation has
poured in from artists and intellec-
tuals, resulting in Donald and
Melania Trump’s decision not to at-
tend Kennedy Center awards cere-
mony, only the fourth time a sitting
President has skipped these hon-
ours in four decades. Most import-
antly, even Republican legislators
�nd themselves at odds with the
President on this issue and some
have publicly distanced them-
selves. 

There is something about events
like Charlottesville that throw the
national character in sharp relief,
highlighting both the forces that
underpin these eruptions and the
strength as well as weakness of the
civil society. This past week has
been full of the saddest and the
proudest moments in recent Amer-
ican history. A President from the
party of Lincoln who has lost the
moral authority to lead the nation
is confronted with an unlikely op-
position. Who would have thought
that corporate America would one
day provide moral leadership
where politicians fail? 

Corporates take the lead
It would be a mistake for us to not
recognise that this revolt began
with the courageous leadership of a
single individual, Ken Frazier of
Merck. It seems likely that Mr. Fra-
zier’s black conscience did not al-
low him to share a podium with Mr.
Trump, but it also seems likely that
on the whole, corporate America is
responding to its stockholders and,
to some extent, consumers, who do
not want the nation’s political and
economic agenda overshadowed
by racial bigotry. As modern Amer-
ica faces up to its underbelly full of
racism and hate, it is heartening to
see that a vast majority of Americ-
ans refuse to be complicit in actions
that shame its ideals.

Sonalde Desai is Professor of Sociology at
University of Maryland and Senior Fellow
at NCAER. The views expressed are
personal

The deep divide within white Americans
How the U.S. went from electing a black President to choosing a successor with little compassion for minorities

sonalde desai
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O
ne of the most signi�cant
trends visible in wildlife
conservation and manage-

ment today is the increased use of
‘technology’. Camera traps, for in-
stance, have provided new evid-
ence of tiger presence in the
Mhadei Wildlife Sanctuary in Goa
and of the Asiatic wildcat in Band-
havgarh, Madhya Pradesh; radio
collars have helped solve the mys-
tery of tiger deaths in Bandipur in
Karnataka and Chandrapur district
of Maharashtra; and satellite tele-
metry promises to provide new in-
sights into the behaviour and
movement patterns of the Great In-
dian Bustard in Gujarat, which in-
cludes its journeys across the bor-
der to Pakistan. New software and
sophisticated surveillance techno-
logies are being operationalised to
keep an eye on developments
across large landscapes and the
use of contraceptives has been sug-
gested to contain runaway popula-
tions of animals ranging from the

monkey in large parts of India to
the elephant in Africa. 

Within easy reach
We may not be able to escape

such a technology-based framing,
but is it possible that the current
set of technologies, like those men-
tioned earlier, are profoundly dif-
ferent from those of the earlier era?
And is the change that we are see-
ing, therefore, a more funda-
mental one? 

What these innovations appear
to do is increase our proximity to
the subject of our interest and of
our investigation. Surveillance
technologies are bringing distant
and topographically complex land-
scapes right into our homes and of-
�ces so that they can be observed
and monitored without moving an
inch. More individual wild animals
are perhaps being caught and
handled today than has ever
happened earlier. And then there
are various levels of physical intru-
sion that these sentient beings are
subjected to — be it a microchip in
the tail, a radio collar around its
neck or a contraceptive injected
into its body, not to mention the
sedation that most of these indi-
viduals are forced into to enable
such intrusions.

Technology has always allowed
us deeper access into and control

over our environment; in many
ways it has been key in the human
conquest over nature. And yet
there are some things — a ferocious
large cat or a free �ying bird or a
deep-sea mammal — that had still
seemed out of reach. They were
wild, de�ned as an animal ‘living or
growing in the natural environ-
ment; not domesticated or cultiv-
ated’. They were wild and there-
fore inaccessible or inaccessible,
therefore wild. Technology is clos-
ing that gap and it is the very idea of
the ‘wild’ and ‘wilderness’ that
comes into focus in important pub-
lic initiatives such as conservation
and protection of biodiversity.
How wild or natural, for instance,
is an animal that cannot perform
its fundamental biological func-
tion of procreation because it has
been sterilised by human interven-
tion? Is a tiger that has been sed-

ated multiple times and now car-
ries a radio collar as ‘wild’ a tiger as
one that has never been photo-
graphed, sedated or collared? How
wild is a wilderness where
everything has been mapped,
where everything is known and
where all movement is tracked in
real time? 

Aesthetic and ethical issues 
The matter here is both aesthetic
and ethical. The basic pleasures of
enjoying the wild are essentially
technology mediated intrusions
(think binoculars and cameras)
into the private lives of animals
that the human species does not al-
low in its own case. Aldo Leopold
pointed out, for instance, to the
role of the automobile, and the
dense construction of roads to ac-
commodate them, as central to the
emergence of wilderness areas in
19th century United States. Does
the radio collar go only a step fur-
ther, or is there a fundamental shift
here? One could argue that this col-
lar is a signi�er of further human
dominance and authority over the
wild animal if not complete con-
trol. A photograph of a collared ti-
ger is unlikely to win an award in a
wildlife photography context just
as an encounter with a collared an-
imal is unlikely to evoke the same
experience of thrill because the

element of surprise will have been
removed. The issue is one that goes
to the very heart of the notion of
the ‘wild’ and of ‘wilderness’,
marking as it does a paradigm shift
in our relationship to and under-
standing of wildlife. 

This is not an esoteric matter be-
cause it has a direct bearing on the
agenda of conservation; it is the
conservation of this ‘wild’ life that
we are talking about after all. If we
agree that technologies and tech-
nological interventions are bring-
ing about fundamental changes in
the identities and essence of wild
subjects, it follows that current
ideologies and methods of conser-
vation will also have to change. 

Are we willing to characterise
wilderness areas as glori�ed theme
parks? Are attempts at conserva-
tion then just routes to manage
these slippery slopes? If this is not
an appropriate aesthetic or ethical
stance, then how do we think of the
ubiquitous use of high technology
to shape wilderness, and to in-
trude into ‘wild’ bodies, even as
they are used in the name of pro-
tecting them? 

Pankaj Sekhsaria and Naveen Thayyil are
researchers at the DST-Centre for Policy
Research, Department of Humanities and
Social Sciences, IIT-Delhi. The views
expressed are personal

Shaping wilderness
The use of technology is challenging long-held ideas about conservation

pankaj sekhsaria & 
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Full circle?
V.K. Sasikala appears to have
lost the plot with former
Tamil Nadu Chief Minister
O. Panneerselvam making a
return to the AIADMK fold
as the Deputy Chief
Minister. The merger, said to
have been initiated by the
BJP, was on predictable lines
and shows that politics is the
art of the possible. While the
return of OPS, a welcome
development, is certain to
give the party more teeth, it
remains to be seen what
in�uence the legislators who
have now expressed support
to ousted deputy general
secretary T.T.V. Dhinakaran
will exert in trying to rock
the boat. The uni�ed party
would do well to get its
house in order and devote
all its energy to running the
government e�ectively.
N.J. Ravi Chander,

Bengaluru

High-pro�le cases
The slow pace of justice in
India has always created a
problem for both the
accused and the victims.
Stacks of pending cases, lack

of evidence and
cumbersome processes of
investigation are serious
impediments to the course
of free and fair justice.
Politicians are using the
circumstances to give thrust
to their own political gains
but the fact is that it is the
people on either side of the
line of justice who su�er the
most. Any failure in
delivering justice is
pernicious. The country’s
judiciary needs the required
infrastructure, sta�, tools
and technology to enable
the speedy delivery of
justice. There should be no
room for creating doubt and
suspicion (“Malegaon case:
SC gives Purohit bail”,
August 22). 
Aparajita Singh,

Lucknow

■ The court saying that bail
cannot be denied merely
because some communities
are against it is in itself a
telling commentary on the
tendency by political parties
to checkmate one another
through the powerful
ammunition of “high-pro�le

cases”.
It has to be remembered
that courts go by material
evidence, among others, to
adjudicate on the merits of a
case. Whether or not all
such evidence was
produced will be examined
by the court. All political
parties must ponder over
their priorities on cases
pending before court. The
intense debates over the
“propriety” of the highest
court of the land in granting
bail can be avoided if highly
sensitive cases are fast-
tracked. If procedures are
simpli�ed and cases are put
up in all seriousness, there
will be no ground for parties
to play their favourite game
of �xing blame. But will it
happen in India?
Ganapathi Bhat,

Akola, Maharashtra

What prison
The Editorial, “Prison and
privilege” (August 22), is an
eye-opener on the illegal
and outrageous means
employed by serving
prisoners to take advantage
of the weaknesses in the

system. Everyone in
Bengaluru who was
browbeaten into submission
by these two prisoners
should be brought to book.
Globally, a prison break or
prison escape is treated as a
grave o�ence, especially if
there is found to be
connivance of prison sta�.
Suddapalli Bhaskara Rao,

Muscat, Sultanate of Oman

For a fresh start
India-Nepal ties have
witnessed a lot of ups and
downs in the last two years
starting with confrontation
over Nepal’s Constitution
and then going all the way to
the imposition of a blockade
by India (“Rebooting India-
Nepal ties”, August 22). All
this could have been
prevented had our political
establishment shown some
resilience and maturity. It is
here that we remember the
I.K. Gujral doctrine, which
put emphasis on mutual
respect and mutual non-
interference with our
neighbours. We have to
remember that being
geographically and

economically the strongest
nation in the subcontinent,
the onus of some maturity
when it comes to dealing
with our neighbours rests
with us. 
Karan Choudhary,

Pathankot, Punjab

ODF targets
It is extremely disconcerting
that villagers are being
threatened with the
snapping of electricity
connections for not being
able to construct toilets in
their houses. (“No power if
you go in the open, SDO tells
villagers”, August 22). Some
weeks ago, there was a
detailed report of villagers
being threatened by the
administration that their
PDS cards could be
cancelled for a similar
reason. Here, one read of
how villagers, mostly
Adivasis, already trapped in
a debt cycle, were facing
greater impoverishment and
vulnerability because of the
administration’s diktat. One
must not forget the death of
Zafar Khan of the same
State, Rajasthan, who was

killed while trying to protest
the shameful practice of
authorities photographing
women who were going to
relieve themselves. What
adds irony to this is the fact
that the authorities who
pass such orders are totally
insensitive not only to the
rights of the very citizens
they are meant to serve but
are also oblivious of their
failure to meet the goals of
other schemes such as
providing electric
connections to each house.
Obviously, the
administration too is under
great stress and undue
pressure because of the
demands and targets of the
government’s various pet,
but myopic, schemes. The
government must ensure
that the administration
remains faithful to
constitutional values and
does not violate rights. For
this, it has to remove all
coercive, threatening
stratagems.
Firoz Ahmad,

New Delhi
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DATA POINT

The Deputy Prime Minister, Mr. Morarji Desai’s nine-day visit
to Japan came to an end here [Tokyo] on a warm and friendly
note with assurances from Foreign Minister Takeo Miki that Ja-
pan would aid India to the maximum within the bounds of its
resources because Japan realised the importance of India’s
economic stability to the maintenance of peace in Asia. Mr.
Desai was seen off at the airport by Mr. Miki, high Foreign Of-
fice officials and Japanese admirers including yellow-robed
drum-beating Buddhist monks. The Air India plane in which
Mr. Desai travelled left a few hours behind schedule as its ar-
rival here was delayed due to a typhoon enroute in the South
China Sea. 

FIFTY YEARS AGO AUGUST 23, 1967

Japan’s aid assurance
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FROM ARCHIVES

The District Traffic Superintendent, Egmore, wires the follow-
ing further particulars re- Troop Naval special collision at Tiru-
puvanam: The collision was caused by list and morse inter-
locked points being disconnected by a fitter for repairs thus
following the points to be set with wrong signals. The fitter is
said to have absconded. The second vehicle on the Naval spe-
cial, a second class coach, telescoped through the leading
brake van. There has been extensive damage to stock. One
British seaman was killed and four injured, one with fractured
collar bone, one with injured knee, two with internal contu-
sions and shock. All the four are in our railway hospital at
Trichinopoly. 

A HUNDRED YEARS AGO AUGUST 23, 1917

Naval Special Collision. 

A career spent on the field
has its positives and negat-
ives and the inevitable life
lessons. Especially if
you’ve seen a fair share of
natural and man-made
calamities — moments
when life meant very little
to some people and
everything to others.
Scenes from the past play
out later, unsummoned.
As Wordsworth said,
“They flash upon that in-
ward eye.” Sometimes it’s
a good memory and you
are lucky, but often they
are torturous scenes, ob-
served, written about. The
mind desperately tries to
forget, but clearly cannot. 

Sometimes they come
upon you, summoned,
triggered by something re-
cent — a news flash, a vis-
itor from the past, a clip-
ping from the archives, a
court judgment. In July
2004, 94 children died be-
cause they went to school
that day, in small-town
Kumbakonam. The
school, a three-storeyed

building, caught fire after
a spark from the noon
meal kitchen landed on
the thatched roof. The cas-
ualties were high because
there was little room to es-
cape. Before help could
arrive, children inside
were burnt to a cinder.

The Hindu ran pictures
cautioning viewer discre-
tion, because anything
there was to show was
horrific. It was possibly
the worst-ever scene any
journalist who was there
had seen, yet. The
tsunami five months later
would alter that irrevoc-
ably. But then there were
the burnt classrooms, the
overpowering stench, the
severed, the charred body
parts lying strewn in still
pools of water that the
fireman’s hose brought a
tad too late, the spines of
textbooks, and black-
boards where the tar went
curling up, as if trying to
scurry to escape the lick of
the flames.

The books lying in the
water still had names on
them, the ink running

with the wetness, but it
brought to us, in a sudden
whiff, a sense of the chil-
dren who went to these
classes, who wrote in
those books — one in
which the Tamil curved
stylishly, another clearly a
child’s hand scrawling in a
hurry, a little blackened
finger left behind lying on
a partially burnt map of
Tamil Nadu. A temporary
port seemed to open up
and we had a fascinating
and yet macabre glimpse
into their world as it burnt
— the sheer panic and mad
scramble, the screams and
tears before everything
quietened down to a hiss,
and then nothing.

The mind scarcely for-
gets. Thirteen years later,
as a court released those
responsible for the build-
ing and its violations
against period served
already, the mind sum-
mons these ghosts again,
with stunning clarity.
They’ll fade away, of
course, but as the mind
plays its tricks, they seem
real as of now.

When the mind plays tricks 

CCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC
CCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC

NOTEBOOK 

Recalling the nightmarish Kumbakonam �re tragedy 

Ramya Kannan 

The news that the ruling Trinamool
Congress had swept elections to
seven civic municipalities last week
wasn’t really a surprise. Barring one,
which was a new municipality, the
others were controlled by the Trin-
amool. Still, the extent of victory was
huge: it won 140 of the 148 wards,
notching up a success rate of 94.5%.
The Left Front’s dismal performance

was on expected lines: it drew a blank. The Forward Bloc, a
Left Front partner, won one ward. The Bharatiya Janata Party,
which has been trying to be a big player in the State, won six
wards. However, what came as a surprise was the BJP’s rousing
celebration. By no count was this a “vishal” (huge) victory, so
what was it celebrating?

Admittedly, the BJP did well in two areas of north Bengal,
but will this be enough to take on the might of Mamata Baner-
jee? What will this translate to in the 2019 Lok Sabha elections
where 42 seats are up for grabs? This may have been an elec-
tion to only seven municipalities, but its reach extended from
Durgapur in the industrial belt in the south to Dhupguri in the
north, and is as good an indication as any if the BJP’s tactics
have worked or not.

Whipping up a fervour
In the 2014 Lok Sabha polls, the BJP won two seats: Darjeeling
(hills), and Asansol (industrial belt in the south). In this civic
polls, the loss in Durgapur suggests it hasn’t been able to hold
on to its gain. So, the BJP, apart from cutting into the Left and
Congress’s votes, still remains a fringe player, sticking to the
hills and some urban areas. 

In March, after the massive victory of the BJP in Uttar Pra-
desh, Kailash Vijayvargiya, national general secretary of the
party, said the BJP’s focus would be on West Bengal where the
“appeasement policy of the Mamata Banerjee government
had reached a tipping point.” The BJP planned campaigns in
ten districts of the State where it thought law and order had be-
come a “matter of serious concern”, with one eye clearly on
the impending panchayat elections. It did whip up a fervour.
For instance, in April, there were never-before-seen Ram
Navami processions with sa�ron-clad men, women and even
children marching down the streets, brandishing swords and
blowing conch shells.

As for the Trinamool, it’s not all rosy though the election
results don’t necessarily show that. There were widespread al-
legations of rigging, and the huge margins of victory in many
wards didn’t help to discount the charges. The Narada,
Saradha and Rose Valley chit fund corruption cases have stuck
to the Trinamool and the Gorkha agitation has been on far too
long. If the BJP got carried away with its distant No. 2 position
in the State, Mamata Banerjee too overdid it by calling it a vic-
tory of the people. 

And the total decimation of the Opposition, can it ever be a
good thing for democracy?

Surprise in the rhetoric

The Trinamool Congress sweep in the
civic polls in West Bengal does not tell
the whole story

SUDIPTADATTA
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Framing effect
Psychology

This is a cognitive bias
where people react in dif-
ferent ways to the same
choice depending on the
way it is presented to
them. For instance, de-
pending on whether a pos-
itive or negative spin is
given to a particular
choice, people’s reaction
to it might differ accord-
ingly. Thus, framing can
play a crucial role in influ-
encing people’s everyday
decisions. Israeli-Amer-
ican behavioural psycholo-
gists Daniel Kahneman
and Amos Tversky pub-
lished their pioneering re-
search about the framing
effect in 1981. Many have
argued that policymakers
can exert a positive influ-
ence on people’s decisions
by framing the choices
they face in an appropriate
manner.
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Midnight’s child Sharad Yadav has had a long and chequered
political career spanning well over four decades. Through it all,
he has carved his own path, breaking even with the likes of
Charan Singh. His recent split with Bihar Chief Minister Nitish
Kumar on the issue of joining the Bharatiya Janata Party-led Na-
tional Democratic Alliance has placed him in the spotlight as he
seeks once again to try and play a pivotal role in the opposition.
Often dismissed as a drawing-room politician operating from
the charmed centre of Lutyens’ Delhi, he prefers to be called an
all-India politician. In a wide-ranging interview, he talks about
Mandal politics, the Socialist movement, why he broke with Mr.
Kumar, the state of opposition politics and why preserving In-
dia’s composite culture is at the top of his agenda. Excerpts: 

On August 17, you
organised the Sanjhi
Virasat Sammelan that
was attended by many
opposition parties. How
did that happen?

■ The Preamble to our Con-
stitution is about our sanjhi
virasat, our composite cul-
ture. Three months ago, the
idea for the Sanjhi Virasat
Sammelan sprang from a dis-
cussion on the current polit-
ical situation I was having
with CPI(M) general secret-
ary Sitaram Yechury. Then
there was an all-party meet-
ing in (Leader of Opposition
in the Rajya Sabha) Ghulam
Nabi Azad’s chamber in
which this discussion was
taken further. A decision was
eventually taken to hold this
convention on August 17. I
had no idea that so many
people would turn up: they
came from all over the coun-
try, by train, by air, though
there were more people who
came from the areas sur-
rounding Delhi.

My political temperament
from the beginning has been
to play a national role. I have
never been in State politics.
When the National Front was
formed, Devi Lal and I
played a major role, along
with Harkishan Surjeet. V.P.
Singh was hesitant. Then we
created a situation in which
his Jan Morcha too joined.

Right at the start of my
political career, I was JP’s
“people’s candidate” (from
Jabalpur) in 1974. I was al-
ways at the Centre, I never
went to the States though
there were opportunities.
During the National Front
days, and Ajit Singh and Mu-
layam Singh Yadav were both
there, many people sugges-
ted I should go to Uttar Pra-
desh. Mulayam Singh went, I
did not. In Bihar, after Kar-
poori Thakur’s demise, I was
running the State unit.

You were kingmaker
rather than king…

■ No one in politics can be a
kingmaker if he does not
have real influence… No one
has made more MPs and
MLAs than I have. Who gave
tickets to all those who were
in the 1974 movement? To
Mohan Singh, Harshvardhan,
Brij Bhushan Tiwari, Jamuna
Prasad Nishad, people from
Bihar. Devi Lal was confined
to Haryana. I must have
made hundreds of MPs and
MLAs. I had very good rela-
tions with Biju Patnaik.

In 2014, you played a
critical role in bringing
the opposition together
on the Land Acquisition
Act and in asking
Congress president Sonia
Gandhi to lead it.

■ I did the entire coordina-
tion for that — many parties
were hesitant to get involved
with the Congress, because
they have always fought
against it. But when the Land
Acquisition Bill was intro-
duced, it provided an oppor-
tunity. I felt it was very anti-
farmer, so I took on the task
of coordinating with opposi-
tion parties on the issue. A
day before we were to march
to Rashtrapati Bhavan, Ghu-
lam Nabi Azad said Sonia
Gandhi wants to be part of it.
So I said, welcome. It be-
came an all-party march —
only two people spoke, So-
niaji and I. She spoke briefly,
I spoke more. After that,
there were no obstacles left
in getting the Land Acquisi-
tion Bill changed. At that
time, I was president of the
Janata Dal (United), but ever
since I left the position,
things changed. 

How did things change? 

■ Problems were growing in
the JD(U). I would make a
statement here and the new
president (Nitish Kumar)
would contradict it in Bihar.
For instance, I opposed de-
monetisation, but the next
day, there was a statement
from the party that demonet-
isation was okay... Then on
the presidential election, I

was asked to attend the dis-
cussions with opposition
parties. I attended two meet-
ings. Then there was one
meeting in Tamil Nadu which
was attended by the Chief
Minister (Nitish Kumar) who
is also the party president.
But as soon as the BJP an-
nounced that Ram Nath
Kovind was its candidate, the
JD(U)’s immediate response
(backing him) placed me in
an embarrassing position. 

Recently, you
accompanied senior
Congress leaders to
Mandsaur in Madhya
Pradesh to support
protesting farmers. But
historically, the Socialists
and Lohiaites have been
strongly opposed to the
Congress. What has
brought you together
now?

■ This is not a change. We
were opposed to the Con-
gress, given the prevailing

circumstances of that period.
I joined politics during Indira
Gandhi’s time. The Congress
was a very strong party. My
father was a Congressman,
the district president of
Hoshangabad in M.P. He was
with D.P. Mishra, Seth
Govind Das… but I came un-
der the influence of Lohiaji.
In my university days, I was a
part of the political ferment
from Patna to Baroda. I had
also served the longest jail
sentence. Nagbhushan Pat-
naik and I were jailed in 1971.

Given the current situ-
ation, when I look at our
Constitution, it is very clear
that the path it suggests is the
product of the freedom
movement. All those I fol-
lowed — Lohia, JP, Charan
Singh, Karpoori Thakur —
were products of the free-
dom movement. I was born
in 1947.

So this is a kind of ghar
wapsi for you? 

■ No, I am only saying my
childhood home was a Con-
gress home and still is.
Among the values that I im-
bibed were secularism and a
belief in a composite culture
that is reflected in the Pre-
amble to the Constitution. 

On August 11, at the
meeting of opposition

parties, Sonia Gandhi was
asked to form a small
committee that would
draw up a plan of action.
On August 17, her political
secretary, Ahmed Patel, at
the Sanjhi Virasat
Sammelan exhorted you
to set up a committee and
draw up a blueprint for
the opposition. What’s
going on?

■ Our party was represented
at the first meeting by Ali An-
war. The functioning of these
17 political parties is being
coordinated by Soniaji — that
is her responsibility. But in
giving shape to the campaign
to preserve our sanjhi vir-
asat, the sky is the limit.
There are many agitations on
currently — by farmers in dis-
tress, by unemployed youth,
by Dalits in the wake of the
suicide of Rohith Vemula, the
Una episode in Gujarat, and
finally what happened in
Saharanpur, against mob
lynching. My responsibility is
to create a campaign to pro-
tect our biggest legacy, our
composite culture that is en-
shrined in our Constitution.
The country broke once — we
can’t afford to have it happen
again. There is no contradic-
tion. I will form a committee
on which there will be influ-
ential people from all these
parties.

Who will lead the
opposition? Sonia
Gandhi? 

■ Hers is the biggest party in
the opposition, describe it
anyway you like. It has an all-
India base. 

Nitish Kumar says he
broke the
mahagatbandhan because
the mandate in Bihar was
for the development of
the State, not to enrich
one family. 

■ The mahagatbandhan was
created not by Laluji. It is we
in the JD(U) who took the ini-
tiative. When it was a ques-
tion of seeking votes, then

joining the RJD (Rashtriya
Janata Dal) was right, and
now to break it because of an
FIR (against Lalu Yadav and
his family) is ridiculous. El-
even crore people who knew
us and recognised us for
what we were voted for us.
This was the resurrection of
the old Janata Dal, with the
Congress standing with us.
For one and a half months
we all campaigned — that
vote was for five years, given
to us in trust. Everywhere we
had attacked the NDA… Go-
ing with the NDA was there-
fore to break the agreement
we had with the people. We
had a manifesto; the BJP had
its manifesto. How can the
two be combined? That’s
why I regret this. 

Most JD(U) MPs and MLAs
are with Nitish Kumar.
Even your well-wishers
are saying that you have
taken an ideologically
correct position, but you
have made yourself
politically irrelevant.

■ I have fought many such
battles in my life. I only want
to say wait for a bit. Such
things have been said about
me in the past, too. I have al-
ways been the one to raise
critical national issues: do
you think it’s possible for me
to become irrelevant so
soon? I raised the coal scam,
the Commonwealth Games
scam because of which
Suresh Kalmadi had to go to
jail. Who raised the Asaram
Bapu issue? I am an all-India
politician who travels all over
the country.

In 2013, when Nitish
Kumar broke with the BJP,
you urged him to stay on.

■ At that time, we had a mu-
tually agreed agenda with
Atalji and Advaniji. The con-
tested issues — of the Ram
Temple, Article 370 and a
Uniform Civil Code — were
left out. Who made that
agenda? George Fernandes,
Ramakrishna Hegde and Nit-
ish Kumar and Atalji and Ad-

vaniji… If we had not left in
2013, the country would
have definitely been saved
the current crisis… We would
have come out of the NDA
now, not then in 2013, and
from that would have sprung
a big movement against the
BJP. It would have been a
more politically opportune
moment.

You were a Cabinet
minister in Atal Bihari
Vajpayee’s government.
Was the Vajpayee-Advani
BJP different from the
Narendra Modi-Amit Shah
BJP? 

■ There was a national
agenda. But the ideology is
the same. We have worked
with the BJP many times.
When we were with Vajpayee
and Advani, these three is-
sues were always kept out.
Now they are back on the
BJP’s agenda.

The Socialists and the
Lohiaites have a history of
break-ups, mergers and
break-ups.

■ I agree that through their
many break-ups, the country
has suffered. But through the
many battles, from the Quit
India movement to the Emer-
gency, they have fought on
behalf of the people, they
have saved it.

Is the Mandal movement
still relevant today? 

■ There will be complete
justice in India only when
there is social and economic
justice for all. Social disparit-
ies have been caused by the
caste system. From social in-
equality has sprung eco-
nomic inequality and all the
ills in our society. The biggest
battles fought in India have
been against social inequal-
ity and that is still going on.
This battle can’t end till the
caste system is eradicated.
People in India think on the
basis of their caste, even
though they may say they
don’t believe in caste.

‘The country broke once, we can’t a�ord to have it happen again’
The Janata Dal (United) leader on parting ways with Bihar Chief Minister Nitish Kumar and the blueprint for opposition unity going ahead 

Smita Gupta 

<> Do you think it’s

possible for me to

become irrelevant so

soon? I raised the

coal scam, the CWG

scam... Who raised

the Asaram Bapu

issue? I am an all-

India politician.
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<> When it was a question of seeking votes, then

joining the RJD was right, and now to break it

because of an FIR (against Lalu Yadav and his

family) is ridiculous.
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